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           Ordinance Sec. 32-87 Winter Parking 

 
(a) Except as provided in subsections (b) and (c) of this section, when an ice event or snowfall of at least 
one inch occurs, no on-street parking will be allowed on any street in the village between the hours of 1:00 
a.m. and 7:00 a.m. from December 1 through March 31.   If snow removal is necessary between 7:00 a.m. 
and 1:00 a.m., the police department will require vehicles parked thereon to be moved as needed.  
(b) When an ice event or snowfall of at least one inch occurs, no on-street parking will be allowed on Hotel 
Street between Commercial Street (Hwy. 92) and North Rutland Avenue (Hwy. MM) between the hours of 
3:00 a.m. and 7:00 a.m. from December 1 through March 31.   If snow removal is necessary from 7:00 
a.m. to 3:00 a.m., the police department will require vehicles parked thereon to be moved as needed.  
(c) Section 32-82 is adopted by reference.  
(d) Any vehicle parked in violation of subsection (a) or (b) of this section may be ticketed $30 and/or towed. 
  
Adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Brooklyn, Wisconsin, this 
11th day of January, 2021. 
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MILL RATE COMPARISON

VILLAGE OF 

BROOKLYN 
 approved a 2023  

total general fund budget of 

$1,217,697, plus debt of 

$221,744.   This is an increase in 

general fund expenses of $39,508 

from 2022.  Debt decreased 

$126,160 from 2022. 

 

Total taxes help to fund 

general fund expenses, 

cemetery expenses and debt. 

The counties have not yet 

supplied their tax levy 

information.   Once we 

receive that, the total 

Dane County and Green 

County mill rates will be 

posted on the Village 

website and in 

December’s newsletter. 

 

Clerk’s office:   608-455-4201 ext 1 or 2 

clerk@brooklynwi.gov 

deputyclerk@brooklynwi.gov 

www.brooklynwi.gov 
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The Clerk’s Office & Public Works Department 

 will be closed on Thursday, November 24 and 

       Friday, November 25.   
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Use the link listed below to donate online to Second Harvest Foodbank 

https://donation.secondharvestmadison.org/fundraiser/4221450  

 

https://donation.secondharvestmadison.org/fundraiser/4221450


      ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

ELECTION WORKERS NEEDED FOR 2023 

CONTACT THE  

VILLAGE CLERK’S OFFICE FOR MORE DETAILS  

608-455-4201. 

 
(High school students aged 16 and 

 over are welcome – excellent  

community service hours) 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

 

THREE TRUSTEE & PRESIDENT POSITIONS AVAILABLE 
 

Three Trustee & President Positions are up for election in the spring. 

 

Starting December 1st nomination paperwork can be circulated. If interested, 

please contact the clerk’s office or download the paperwork from the village 

website www.brooklynwi.gov. 

 

Nomination papers need to be returned to the clerk’s office by 5 pm on 

Tuesday, January 3, 2023. If a primary is necessary, it will be held in February. 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

 

COMMUNITY POTLUCK 

December 1st at Noon 
Brooklyn Methodist Church 

 

Bring a dish to pass – table service and beverages are provided.  

All ages welcome. 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

 
  

NON-PERISABLE FOOD DONATIONS 
The Village of Brooklyn will be taking in non-perishable food items. 

All items donated will be delivered directly to the Oregon Food Pantry. 
To donate, drop off your items in the collection box at the Village Clerk’s Office, 

 Monday through Friday from 7 am to 5 pm. 
 

Thank you for your support!            

 

http://www.brooklynwi.gov/


 

 

 

 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

 

 
         Brooklyn Area Chamber Annual Santa Day 

Saturday, December 3            

                11 am to 1 pm 
 

          Brooklyn Methodist Church 

         Corner of Rutland & Hwy 92 

 

*Bring Your Camera to  

take a photo with Santa 

 

*FREE Regifting center,  

Methodist Church’s children’s free store - shop for family members,  

with gift wrapping (Children 12 and under) 

 

*Requesting new/like new items to be 

 donated to the regifting center. Please contact Cleo (608) 455-8595.  

 

*FREE craft projects. 
 

https://www.google.com/imgres?imgurl=http://www.christmas-clipart.com/free_christmas_clip_art_images/clipart_illustration_of_santas_face_0515-0911-2122-4126_SMU.jpg&imgrefurl=http://www.christmas-clipart.com/free_christmas_clip_art_images/clipart_illustration_of_santas_face_0515-0911-2122-4126.html&docid=tlzhOB3-G9tQQM&tbnid=zSHjpR3T8pHAxM:&vet=1&w=300&h=300&bih=955&biw=1920&ved=0ahUKEwjxw7f_mK7QAhUFwiYKHZYEDAMQMwh3KCgwKA&iact=mrc&uact=8


BROOKLYN ANNUAL TREE      

    LIGHTING CEREMONY 

  Saturday, December 3 – 5 pm 

        at Community Building 
 

Come join us: 
5:00 pm - Doors Open 

5:30 pm - Kids Movie, Cookie Decorating,     

                   Hot Cocoa, Popcorn 

6:15 pm - Tree Lighting 

6:30 pm - Free Family Movie 
 

 

 

 

Hosted by Brooklyn Recreation 

www.brooklynrecreation.org 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

 



 

 



 

 Visit the Bookmobile  

The Bookmobile visits Brooklyn EVERY Thursday from 6pm – 7:30pm at the gazebo.  The Bookmobile offers a 

variety of newly released books, magazines, DVDs, music and audiobooks for children, teens and adults.  Can’t find 

it on the Bookmobile?  Place a hold and get it within a week.  

Register for a library card on the Bookmobile with an ID and proof of address.  Already have a library card?  You can 

check out anything on the Bookmobile!   

We accept returns from any library, and Bookmobile items can be returned to any Dane County library. 

The Bookmobile is for EVERYONE - come check us out! 

          
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 
 

November 2022 News from Your  

Senior Center  
By Rachel Brickner 

The Oregon Area Senior Center is one of two senior 

centers in Dane County to host a state-licensed Adult Day 

Program.  Adult Day Programs (or Adult Day Care Centers, 

as they are sometimes called) provide unique 

opportunities for older adults to broaden their horizons 

while their caregivers take a much-deserved break. 

Participants in the Adult Day Program (ADP) are at risk for 

social isolation.  They may no longer drive.  They may or 

may not be living with the early stages of dementia.  They 

may have limited opportunities to interact with other 

people. 

Multiple studies show that isolation has a significant 

negative effect on people.  Sitting in front of a television 

for hours on end does nothing to halt mental decline.  In 

contrast, being in a group of people who are laughing, 

chatting, playing games, and enjoying themselves can slow 

decline. 

The ADP at the Oregon Area Senior Center is held three 

mornings each week, and focuses on providing mental, 

social, and physical stimulation in a safe, supportive 

environment.  Every morning includes chair-based 

exercises, a snack, a large motor game (adapted as 

necessary to accommodate each individual’s abilities), and 

a craft, table game, visitor, or other activity. 

Recently the participants had a visit from a Lucille Ball 

impersonator, and another day they had a visit from one of 

the people who started Three Gaits Stable.  Before that, 

there were some dogs who came for some fun and petting, 

as well as a local group of singers who came in to lead a 

sing-along. 

Every day in the ADP is different, but they are all focused 

on fun for the participants while also helping them 

maintain or improve their physical, mental, and social 

abilities. 

Because the Senior Center’s Program is state-licensed, it is 

not a drop-off program.  People must call and speak to the 

staff before trying the program.  The first visit is free, to 

see if the participant enjoys it, and whether the staff thinks 

that ADP will be an appropriate setting for the participant.   

The ADP has two staff members and a group of dedicated, 

well-trained volunteers who keep everything running 

smoothly.  Participants usually stay through lunch and then 

return home.  There may be transportation available, 

depending on where the participant lives. 

Please call the Senior Center at 608-835-5801 with any 

questions you might have about ADP.  The staff would be 

happy to discuss the program with you. 

Click on link below to read the 

November 2022 Senior Center Newsletter  

sr%20center%20newsletter.pdf


 

  



 
Brooklyn Village Board Meeting Minutes 

October 10, 2022 
 

The October 10, 2022, Village Board meeting of the Village of Brooklyn was called to order at 6:30 p.m. at the Village 
Hall by Mike Brusberg.   Trustees present were Dan Olson, Sean Brennum, Brandon Arndt, Mike Brusberg, Janeen 
Podgorski and Jacob Bachim.  President Mark Bruner absent.  Also present were Public Works Director Leif Spilde and 
Clerk-Treasurer Linda Kuhlman.   Pledge of Allegiance.   There were no public comments.  Brusberg will chair the 
meeting tonight.  
 
President’s report – Brusberg said our thoughts and prayers are with the family of Jason Lewis as well as all the fire 
and EMS personnel for their loss. They have our deepest sympathy and condolences.   He asked for a moment of 
silence.     The board hopes Bruner’s illness isn’t due to the Bears struggling to find a path to victory in their 29-22 loss 
to the Vikings.  We hope he will recover.  
 
Olson made a motion to approve minutes of September 26, 2022.   Brennum seconded.   Motion carried.  
 
Public Works report – Spilde reported voluntary PFAS sampling was done of the wells.  It’s going to be required next 
year but was free this year.   Both wells were non-detected.   He’s working with Core & Main on location of the tower 
for the new meter read system.  The tower is here.   He talked to them about meters still on order.   Half haven’t been 
received and will be at the price per contract signed last year.  The meters went up to $45 a piece for future.   WQT – 
when they remove the crops, he will inspect and take photos.   Influent screen building cover will be here tomorrow.   
Yearly sludge samples were taken last week.   DNR changed monthly reports.  It is now fixed and working properly.  
Worked on the ball fields. Lincoln Street Pond was pumped on September 19 and 20.  Waiting for bills from Pellitteri 
for dumpster days.   The outdoor pickleball net is up.  The metal is up on the second shed.  The truck will be in next 
month.  Arndt asked if he touched base with Hawkey on whether to take down the net in the winter.   Spilde will and 
said it's busy down there.    
 
Clerk’s report – Financials for September – total deposits of $83,353.40 and total withdrawals of $166,804.99, which 
included $28,142.50 in debt service.  There is a total in all accounts at the end of September of $2,154,342.37.  Other 
monthly reports were handed out.  Oregon Youth Center sent a letter updating their activities for the past year.   They 
send one every year.  We give them $1,500 per year.  Board has a copy of a draft of the joint municipal fire-EMS 
meeting.  Council on Aging report was handed out.  We received our Badger Books.  We won’t use them in November 
this year but will have them in use by February.  We received a yearly MSA sewer use rate survey.  It’s a 93-page 
report, but it has rate comparisons for sewer use rates across the state.  Kuhlman called the security company that 
works with the bank.  They are working on a price for us for installing a panic button.   It’s $380 per year for the 
monitoring.  Podgorski talked with two companies.   It can be wired or nonwired.   The wireless is a little more per 
month, but it would be nice if you need to move around.  Both companies use third-party monitoring.  It can go to 
911 and a security company.  One of the companies offered additional people to be called if pushed.   She found Uline 
sells a security film for glass for $150 a roll.   It makes sure glass doesn’t shatter, and you can’t punch through.  
Kuhlman said we should still explore putting a glass partition at the counter.  Kuhlman said she should have some 
solid numbers by next meeting from the company that works with the bank.   We’ve heard nothing on the EDA grant 
yet.   
 
New business – Kuhlman explained the resolutions are to be able to add the increase in fire and EMS budget costs to 
the levy.  Once added, it will raise our levy permanently.  Brennum made a motion to adopt Resolutions 2022-10 and 
2022-11, with the change of resolution form to say 11.   Arndt seconded.    Motion caried.  
 
Olson saw no issues with bills.  He asked about the loan payments.   Kuhlman explained the Environment 
Improvement Fund payment is for the interest on the Clean Water Fund loans.   Olson made a motion to approve the 
bills as presented.   Brusberg seconded.   Motion carried.  
 



Recreation Committee – Arndt reported they had a meeting last week.  They talked about the Get Fit program, which 
includes yoga on Wednesday.   They started PIYO last month   Pickleball is still outside but will come inside at the end 
of October.  They love the new net at the park.   They discussed food truck night and had some thoughts for next 
year.   They’ll be reaching out to music and vendors in January and February and adding additional trucks.   Brusberg 
asked if the rest of recreation committee is committed to moving forward.   Arndt said they like it and discuss it at 
meetings.    Bachim said it seems to be busy and a lot of enjoyment, well received.  The Halloween bash is October 29 
at the community building from 5 pm to 6:30 pm, and they’ll have a trunk-or-treat in the parking lot.  They hope to 
get area businesses involved.   They will have music and pizza and possibly a movie, if people stay.    They’ll have 
pumpkins, candy, pizza.   If they have a movie, it will go past 6:30.   Budget was on the agenda, but they didn’t discuss 
it.  They need current budget information.  
 
Personnel committee – Brennum talked with Spilde and found out the policy for pager pay hasn’t been updated since 
2012.  There was a lot of conversation of other communities and how to bring us to current.  Currently the pay is $10 
per day on weekends with a minimum of 1 hour day, which is met with the work they have to do.   The committee is 
recommending adopting a flat rate of $140 per week pay with a minimum of 2 hours on call over the weekend, of 
overtime.   Knowing all employees work two days, it would be two hours per day on Saturday and Sunday.   They 
thought it was fair.  The $140 came from the spreadsheet from 2012 and they looked at CPI to today’s market, which 
is about $130 but they raised it to $140.  It would be effective immediately.   They can’t get rid of pagers, and they 
have to come in on weekends to do testing.    Olson made a motion to approve the pager pay for on-call to $140 a 
week with a two-hour minimum pay per weekend day for on-call at the overtime rate and effective immediately.   
Bachim seconded.    Motion carried.  
 
Brennum said the committee next talked about other incentives and how to bring us to current times.    They 
discussed four items:   Adding a week of vacation for all employees with a new cap of six weeks.  Currently the cap is 
five weeks, and two employees are at that.   They would recommend adding 40 hours per employee per year.    Each 
new employee started with 80 hours of vacation, and the going rate seems to be closer to three weeks.    Any new 
employee hired going forward would start at three weeks vacation instead of two.   Currently they earn 8 hours of 
sick time per month.  The committee is suggesting doing 4 hours per paycheck instead.   Committee also 
recommended offering a vacation buyback plan.  They have up to November 1 to let the clerk’s office know they want 
to do a buyout of vacation and get it on their paycheck.  There would be tax implications.   They would get a cash 
payout, so they don’t have to roll it over.  We want to have them used, but if not, they could buy them back.   All 
those take effect January 1.   Podgorski asked if start a new employee from two to three weeks, how do they gain 
additional time.  It’s 8 hours per year.   Podgorski asked if they discussed any incentives to get them to use it; like use 
it or lose it.   It would encourage someone to make sure they do.    Kuhlman said currently employees can carry over 
40 hours to next year and use by June 30 or paid out.  Brusberg made a motion to move forward with adjusting 
vacation time for village employees adding a week to all employees with a cap of six weeks; in addition, all new 
employees start at three weeks’ vacation,  and vacation buyout to be communicated to clerk’s office no later than 
November 1;  sick time adjusted to 4 hours per pay period; all effective January 1 of next year.   It would keep the 
carryover of 40.   Brennum seconded.   Motion carried.   
 
2023 Budget – Spilde had one increase in water under testing.  It’s usually $1000-1500 on water quality testing.  The 
PFAS test will be required three times from each well at $650 each time.  Once we’re through the first year, we can 
petition the state and only be required to do the test once every three years.   Otherwise, everything is about the 
same.   Salt supply is good but prices for 2023 have doubled, so he doesn’t want to cut that out of the budget.    The 
contract ended last winter, so there are new prices.  We used last year’s budget up and filled with what we could.   
We also updated the water quality trade amount for sewer.   
 
Brennum made a motion at 7:07 p.m. to convene into closed session pursuant to WI Stats 19.85(1)(c) Considering 
employment, promotion, compensation or performance evaluation data of any public employee over which the 
governmental body has jurisdiction or exercises responsibility (all employees).   Arndt seconded.    Ayes – Brusberg, 
Arndt, Brennum, Podgorski, Bachim, Olson.   Noes – none.   Motion carried.  
 



Brennum made a motion at 7:34 p.m. to reconvene to open session.   Podgorski seconded.  Ayes – Brusberg, Arndt, 
Brennum, Podgorski, Bachim, Olson.  Noes – none.  Motion carried.   
 
Brusberg stated the following changes will be effective January 1.    Brusberg made a motion to approve a 5% 
increase for all village employees.   Brennum seconded.    Motion carried.   Olson abstained.    
 
Brusberg made a motion to provide increases beyond 5% of $2 for Hollis, and in addition, upon completion of 
forthcoming certification another $2 per hour increase with a title change.   Brennum seconded.    Motion carried.  
 
Brusberg made a motion to provide a 50-cent hourly rate increase for Olson, and in addition upon certification of 
treasurer, a further $1 increase in hourly rate.  Brennum seconded.  Motion carried.  Olson abstained.  
 
Brusberg made a motion to provide a $2 increase for Kuhlman.    Brennum seconded.   Motion carried.     
 
Brusberg made motion to provide a $2 increase for Spilde.   Brennum seconded.  Motion carried.   
 
Brusberg thanked everyone for the discussion.   Increases are due to quality work of employees and keeping up with 
economic times.   They are deserving and earned increases.  
 
2023 Budget - Kuhlman explained she highlighted changes on the budget in yellow.  Most are due to known 
increases; for example, shared revenue.  State highway aids came in today, with a $2,000 increase not shown on the 
budgets.   Our levy increased in the general fund this year, but our debt levy decreased significantly.   So overall the 
total levy decreased, which hopefully will lead to a smaller mill rate.   Garbage and recycling were increased on both 
revenue and expense sides due to new houses being built.  She did not add anything into a computer outlay account.  
We increased village hall utilities and expenses, the financial audit and assessment are contracted rates.  We have not 
heard from the bank yet on their plans.   The merge happens in February.   She will have to change the amount in the 
revenue from lease payments.    Dane County Sheriff’s Office sent updated figures for next year for a full-time and 16 
hours of overtime deputies.  We need an additional $50,000 to get a second full-time officer.    We haven’t been using 
all of the overtime we contracted, because Dane County doesn’t have deputies all the time to fill the overtime.   
Brusberg asked about the school resource officer here at the elementary school.   Kuhlman said the school resource 
officer doesn’t have law enforcement abilities here in the Village of Brooklyn, because he doesn’t have authority.  
They can talk to the students.   She spoke with the school district superintendent, but they don’t have the funds 
available.  She asked Brusberg to check at the meeting at the school district.   Fire and EMS budgets increased this 
year.   Brusberg asked if there is a cushion anywhere.   Kuhlman said she hasn’t looked at that option yet.   Brusberg 
asked to come up with a few accounts that might be able to be changed.   Debt has gone down.   Bachim said knowing 
what a new vehicle would cost, he would like to know the price of the sheriff’s office providing their own vehicle, and 
maybe use our fuel card.  Kuhlman said she has been talking with Deputy Grumke.  Our vehicle is five years this next 
year, and with vehicle purchases being a few years out, he’s checking with the county if we could order a new vehicle 
through them.   We should discuss whether we want to order a new squad. Olson asked if we would get state pricing.   
Deputy Grumke is checking on ordering through Dane County.  Bachim asked if they would supply a squad from the 
sheriff’s office.  Kuhlman knows it’s an option, and she will contact Captain Tetzlaff.    
 
Brusberg asked if there is anything we can do at Commons to hold the builders accountable.   Kuhlman is working 
with the building inspector.    Bachim said permits are usually a year on building.   Kuhlman will speak with Groenier 
and others about the street being finished.   Discussion on inspection.   
 
Brennum made a motion at 7:57 p.m. to adjourn.  Bachim seconded.   Motion carried.  
 
Linda Kuhlman, WCMC, CMTW 
Clerk-Treasurer 

 

 



 

Brooklyn Village Board Meeting Minutes 
October 24, 2022 

 
The October 24, 2022, Village Board meeting of the Village of Brooklyn was called to order at 6:30 p.m. at the Village 
Hall by President Mark Bruner.   Trustees present were Mike Brusberg, Dan Olson, Sean Brennum, Brandon Arndt, 
Janeen Podgorski and Jacob Bachim.  Also present were Public Works Director Leif Spilde and Clerk-Treasurer Linda 
Kuhlman.   Pledge of Allegiance.   There were no public comments. 
 
President’s report – Bruner would like to extend his personal gratitude to the first responders who dealt with the 
issues in Oregon this week.  He’s glad they made it home to spend time with their families.   In absence of the 
president, he would recommend we not allow anyone else to do a president’s report so we don’t have comments 
that age poorly.    
 
Brennum made a motion to approve minutes of October 10, 2022.  Brusberg seconded.   Motion carried.  
 
Public Works Report – Spilde reported the purchase of the new truck was approved for $38,000 for the purchase of 
the ¾ ton truck.   He went to submit paperwork, and the state usually doesn’t do a price increase mid-year, but they 
did, and the new price is now $57,989, which includes our discount, the plow and accessories.   The 8-foot snowplow 
was a $4,000 jump.   For 2023 you can’t get a Chevy or Dodge; those bids are closed.   For a Ford, we have to purchase 
from November 3 -11 through the state price.   He called dealerships, and they aren’t interested because the state 
price is better than what they can provide.  He spoke to Kayser and Evansville.   The truck we’re replacing has 10,000 
miles on it.  A year ago we put the 3-year trade in place, and he thinks we’ll still get a good price.    Bruner asked what 
kind of price for the 250.   Spilde said if we trade in a year, it will have 12,000 miles with the plow.  Bruner and Bachim 
can’t see we’ll get less than $40,000.  We should do well.   The ½ ton truck is in and will be picked up on Wednesday.   
For the Ford to buy it off the lot it would be about $90,000.   Bruner asked why we went to the 7.3.   Spilde said we 
need power for pulling the sewer machine and the plow.  Further discussion.  The current truck has 50,000 miles, so 
we should get a good gauge on what we’ll get for it used.   Spilde will take it to Wisconsin Surplus.  Brennum made a 
motion to proceed with the purchase with the updated price of $57,989 for the F250.  Bachim seconded.  Motion 
carried.  
 
Dumpster Days – Spilde reported we had less tonnage than in the past years. There was less of a metal credit and 
more of an increase in price.   He thanked Dan Olson for running it.   When he took over, the tonnages changed and 
he’s really helped.   
 
Hotel Street – Bruner stated at the Finance Committee they discussed options for Hotel Street. Brusberg said this is 
how things were based on at the time.  The total is about $661,555.52.  Some examples of adjustments would be 
lighting poles changed to 3 instead of 10, and it also included the parking lot.  Another example of things that can be 
adjusted is the stamped colored concrete sidewalk. That might not be needed.  Another piece are planter trees and 
tree grates, which was about $49,000.  So there might be options to work through to help reduce.   In addition, 
there’s likely the ability to drive the figure down in totality, with infrastructure taking place on TID 2 with 
water/sewer/other roads, if we could bid out both at the same time, maybe there are discounts we could see.  The 
increment from TID 1 is roughly $50,000 each year from increment.  TID 1 shuts down in April of 2023 where we have 
to have dollars committed, but the TID stays open through 2028.  So we would five years of additional increment.   
We’ve had some loans run off and more in 2023, so borrowing capacity will increase again, but will be changed by TID 
2.  There may be grants also.   There’s a path to actually go and get this done.  It’s expensive.     
 
Spilde stated the quote is a bare bones estimate.  Water and sewer could be taken out of project, but he wouldn’t 
recommend that, but that’s one option.   If we go forward with water and sewer, we need to survey, do some grades 
on the water and sewer to make sure we can make this work.   The parking with the bank, a lot of that is not included 
in the price because we don’t know what we can and can’t do, and that will change what we do.  Brusberg said they 
talked about that with the bank drive thru.   Spilde spoke with Core Main and they said a lot of municipalities are 



buying pipe themselves, to take out of general contractor’s pricing, and another reason is if you order water main, it’s 
ductile iron and it’s 52-70 weeks to get it.   That would be another option.   Bruner asked why we have not switched 
to copper.   Spilde ductile iron is the water main and can’t use copper, it would crush.  The other option is plastic.  It’s 
not fun to fix plastic.  Strand has done the pipe like he just mentioned, order it in advance.  The first step if we want to 
keep water and sewer in this picture, it would be about $4,500 from Strand to do preliminary survey.   PW would 
mark everything.  The original water system isn’t GIS.  It’s transferred from maps from the ‘40s.  There are maps, but 
it’s not close to accurate.   The big thing is if the flow of the sewer will go to one of the two manholes.  They will shoot 
grades, which will tell us what we can and can’t do.  If sewer isn’t an option, there’s no point in doing water.  Water 
for the buildings facing Commercial are fed from the back, but when 92 was redone, we have new stubs in the front.   
The other two houses are the main issues.   Brusberg said there’s some contingency on this estimate.  Kuhlman said 
the estimate price is low.   Also, if we changed sewer and water, we will have to change things for the property 
owners.  Spilde said he talked to Strand about who pays for what.  Usually the village only pays for the water to the 
curb box, but this is a special project.   For this building, we would have to hire a a plumber to run from the front to 
the back or change a meter.  There’s an expense added.  Do we make the property owners pay or do we pay, but then 
we’re setting a precedence.   The other question he asked about is curb/gutter and sidewalk is usually special 
assessed to property owners.  So you should have a public hearing and see what the residents want.   Brusberg asked 
if we left any TID unspent.   Kuhlman said we spent $150,000 but we will get more next year.   Brusberg asked when 
we would have to pay Strand.   Kuhlman said before the end of the year, but it would be under the TID, which will be 
paid with what’s there or next year.   To do this and get it bid by next April will be a push, because Strand is working 
on TID 2 at the same time.   It will be hard to get it all done together, and with the TID you need to have a loan out by 
April or a contract in place.  Spilde asked what if we buy the pipe ahead of time but don’t bid the project.   Bruner said 
you’d have the pipe for future projects.  Spilde thinks that’s the way current times will force us to go.  If we had our 
own pipe, that could change things.   Bruner said to consider, he doesn’t like telling residents about special 
assessment, but will increase the value of their property.   Is that something that we want to spread out to all 
taxpayers instead of just those directly affected.   Brennum likes the idea of a public hearing would be good to discuss 
it.  Brusberg said getting the assessment from Strand is best and go from there.  Bruner we could do shared costs.   
Discussion on timeline moving forward.   The sewer/water could affect the two houses on the north side.    Spilde 
would recommend to have Strand get all the information together before a public meeting.   Discussion on setting up 
a public hearing.   Bruner suggested December 12.   Kuhlman suggested not doing it as part of the TID.  Realistically, 
the TID is making $50,000/year.  It might not increase that much more.   If you’re talking $500,000, the TID will never 
be able to pay that back in five years, and the village will be paying it anyway.    Brusberg asked where the increment 
goes.   Bruner said it will be split between the taxing jurisdictions.   Kuhlman said you’re talking about one to two 
years, because if the TID doesn’t owe money, we need to close the TID early.   At this point, it’s pushing it to do it 
right, especially if Strand is doing TID 2 at the same time.  Spilde asked if we could do engineering only out of the TID.  
Kuhlman said we could.  Brusberg said at that point, we could have a public hearing with all the information.  Spilde 
said if you have a shovel ready project for a downtown revitalization, you could maybe get some grants.   Brusberg 
said worst case scenario, if we don’t get the grants, our borrowing capacity could be better.   He said if we can get 
engineering costs out of it, that would be good.   Kuhlman said yes, we would keep it open another year, and if you 
pre-order pipes also.   Spilde asked if we should just take it to PW Committee and they can make a recommendation 
to the board.     He will get Strand working on this and go to Public Works Committee with what they find.  Bruner 
agreed.   Brusberg asked when will be the appropriate time to hold the hearing.   Brennum said with the new plan, we 
can wait until the beginning of next year.  We’re not in a hurry with this plan now, so we can wait until after the 1st of 
the year.     Brusberg made a motion to move forward with the engineering assessment to be more informed with 
what we can do with TID 1, up to $5,000.  Olson seconded.    Motion carried.  There will not be a joint Public Works 
Committee/Finance Committee meeting.  
 
Green County matching funds – Bruner said it shows seal coat on Hotel Street.  Spilde said that should be blacktop or 
overlay.  It was added when we were talking about Hotel Street.   Spilde this is to Green County matching funds to see 
what we’re possibly doing next year.   Union Road and Holt Road will be nice to do when the townships do it.  Spidle 
said it should be worded reconstruct Hotel Street with blacktop.  Brennum made a motion to pass resolution 2022-
12 with the change of reconstruct Hotel Street using blacktop.    Podogorski seconded.    
 



Trick or Treat Ordinance – Bruner asked if they want to add something about if it falls on a weekend, it will be an 
earlier time.   Olson didn’t think that was necessary.   Brennum asked about adding something about bringing back to 
the board for any circumstances like that or COVID.   Bruner doesn’t want to put exceptions in the ordinance.   Olson 
said it can be amended.   Bruner said the board can make a special exception at any time.  Kuhlman said that was 
done during COVID with the parks.   Brennum made a motion to pass Ordinance 22-2, Trick or Treat Ordinance.   
Brusberg seconded.   Motion carried.  
 
Olson reviewed the bills.   The mileage reimbursement for Kuhlman wasn’t on the check register but in the invoices.   
It was about $236.   That check needs to be added to the register.    Brooklyn EMS we paid two cents over.    Kuhlman 
will double check that invoice.  Kuhlman said the mileage check wasn’t on the register because it was added later and 
didn’t pick up the future date.  Olson made a motion to approve the bills as presented with the addition of the 
milage reimbursement for Kuhlman of $236.   Brennum seconded.    Kuhlman also mentioned we were reimbursed 
from MTAW for one night hotel stay and one-way mileage for being president of the association.   Motion carried.   
 
Clerk’s report – The election is November 8.  In-person absentee voting starts tomorrow.  We are doing Tuesday and 
Wednesday all day this week and next week Monday through Friday 7 a.m. to 5 p.m.  Registration is only in person 
now.   208 Railroad report was distributed to the board, and the attorney is doing the raze order now.   Bruner said 
it’s painfully obvious the house isn’t repairable.   He asked if this was discussed at board level before.   Olson said not 
a lot, but there was discussion to possibly take action.   It is something that should have been dealt with before.  
Kuhlman said the board did try to help him in the past with donated shingles.   Brusberg asked if we will be able to 
connect him with services.   Kuhlman contacted Green County Human Services but hasn’t heard back.   It’s possible 
Green County did reach out to the resident.  Bruner asked about contacting the Humane Society for the cats. 
Kuhlman is not sure of the timeline for the raze order, but she will keep the board informed.  We received the 
statement of assessment, and we are at the 74% mark.  She called the assessor and asked if we will have to move up 
our revaluation from 2025, when it was originally discussed.  They said yes, but we should be okay until 2024.  We will 
probably receive a letter from the state next year, so we’re looking at a revaluation in 2024.  Kuhlman has been 
discussing with Deputy Grumke about a truancy ordinance for the school.   She found one that he is reviewing.   We 
would need a local ordinance to do something.   The building inspector is following Brooklyn Commons houses closely 
to make sure they do what they need to, including fixing the erosion control again.   They discussed sidewalk issues.   
We will have several that will get occupancy in the winter, and they might not be able to the sidewalks done.   So we 
will have to come up with a way to make sure they get it done.   Olson said if they’re doing the apron up to the 
sidewalk, they can do the sidewalk on either side.  He’s seen it done in December.   Brusberg asked if there’s value to 
have the principal come in to the board meetings maybe semi-annually.  Kuhlman said maybe one on one.  Bruner 
reached out to the principal in the past and can make a point to meet with her a couple times a year to update.   He 
talked with superintendent to discuss getting all representatives together to discuss concerns.      
 
Clerk’s office security measures – We received a bid from Convergint, which is who does the bank’s security.  It’s 
$1,300 for set up and about $380 per year.   It is a wireless system, and totally separate system from the bank’s.    If 
the bank left, we will have to decide if we’re going to use their system.   There’s an option if we want to wait and take 
over the system from the bank.    It’s a conversation we will have to have anyway if the bank moves out.   Discussion 
on the costs.    Brennum asked why wait.    We’re banking on it not happening again.  The whole purpose of this is to 
have it in case it does happen again.   Kuhlman also mentioned she contacted a couple glass places today and is 
waiting for quotes.   Discussion on getting shatterproof glass or putting a film on it.   Brusberg asked how many 
people come a day.  Kuhlman said it can vary from zero to 15 or so, depending on if bills are due, taxes are due, 
election, etc.  Brusberg asked about locking the building and ringing the doorbell, how that worked.  Kuhlman said in 
her opinion that is a worse situation, because then it puts you face to face with the person when you have to go to 
the door.  Discussion of having a camera and a remote buzz in.  Kuhlman said that’s not worth it right now with the 
bank in the building.  Bruner asked if we should wait until board meeting on November 14th until we hear from bank.  
Brusberg is okay but doesn’t want to wait too long after that.    Brennum we still wouldn’t be tied into the bank’s 
system if they don’t leave until next year.   Bruner if we find they’re leaving, we can take steps to set up a much more 
elaborate system.   Brennum base system is $1,200 to install and purchase, so that’s not unreasonable.   Discussion.   
Brennum made a motion to move forward with the Convergint security system for the clerk’s office.  Bachim 



seconded.    Bruner would like to find out specifically what the wireless graphic touchscreen keypad is and is it 
necessary.  Bruner made an amendment to approve the purchase with Convergint up to $1,264 with the caveat if 
the touchscreen keypad is not necessary, we eliminate it and reduce the cost by $213.   Arndt seconded.    Motion 
carried.     
 
TID 1 Developer Agreement – Kuhlman stated we received a draft from the attorney late on Friday.  She has read 
through it, and there are numerous items that need to be changed.  Should we update it or send back to the 
attorney?  Bruner suggested sending to PZ.   Kuhlman said we’ve told the businesses, they’re getting it, and it will be 
another month before that meeting.  Olson said to go through it and talk with the attorney about the changes.   
Kuhlman will go through and redline the document before sending it back.   Bruner asked to put on the agenda for 
the 14th.    Olson would postpone the development agreement until the proper changes have been made to the 
agreement.    
 
Dane County Sheriff’s department budget – Kuhlman will postpone to the next meeting.  She spoke with Captain 
Tetzlaff about getting some quotes.  There is a 9% increase for the deputies, so we are waiting for those figures.   
She’s also working on pricing for using their vehicle.   If we want to do it in 2024, they order a squad for us and it will 
take a while to get it, and then they put in all new equipment and charge it back to us.  Olson asked if they’re 
supplying the car and the car needs maintenance, do they fix it at no charge.  Kuhlman doesn’t know.   Captain 
Tetzlaff can come to a meeting, if the board wants, in either November or December.   Olson suggested the December 
meeting.  Kuhlman said we have a small cushion in the budget under miscellaneous expense that will be used for the 
increase.    
 
Finance Meeting – Brusberg said they met on October 17.   All parties have been contacted about TID 1 grants.   All 
grateful.   Meyer provided invoices for work already done.  McCann provided contracts.   Marshall accepted but 
nothing further.  Brooklyn Motoren Werke was happy and looking at what they’re doing and the timing.   Talked 
about TID 2.  No new news on the grant.   Kuhlman contacted rep Friday but hasn’t heard back.   Brusberg said they 
talked about Hotel Street, which was discussed earlier.   They talked about the   2023 budget recommendations.   
There was $5,000 in fireworks and we can make that zero and have it fully fundraised.  There will also be a $700 
deduction in truck repairs from $5,000 to $4,300.  If we continue on the truck replacement program, we shouldn’t 
need that additional.   The November 14 hearing notice went out to the newspaper.    Kuhlman also mentioned that 
our probable mill rate will be approximately 8, and it was 9 last year.   The total levy went down about 6 percent.   
Debt service went down.    
 
Multi-Media Committee – Podgorski mentioned the committee met and revised the media matrix and added some 
more consistencies through all the different media, like disclaimers. They talked about policy for our media and 
guidelines for moving forward with use of media and how board members should behave with the social media.   We 
went through a draft and will have one for the board at the next meeting.    Bruner asked if they would have 
jurisdiction over the LED sign.  Podgorski said yes.   The one-sheeter newsletter, we’re looking at a title for highlights 
of what’s happening.   She would like to get from everyone by November board meeting something for public 
services, capital improvements like parks, and growth/development in business park, downtown, residential growth.   
If you have ideas, please add.  Podgorski will send an email to remind everyone to think about what to put on it.   
Short and to the point of things we’ve accomplished or planning to do.  Kuhlman talked with the Post Office, if we 
keep to one page, we can fold it, and he is going to see if we can get our permit on it, which will be less.    
 
Planning and Zoning Commission – Bruner said they had a preliminary proposal for adding more storage units on 
Main Street.  They wanted to introduce it.   The Commission talked about 106-108 Hotel.  Olson said they talked 
about moving that to a board level decision for actions being taken.   Bruner said they went through five more 
chapters of comprehensive plan.   That should be close to being completed.  It will go to the board level and public 
hearing approval.    
 
 
 



 
OSD Leaders Breakfast – Brusberg attended the meeting.  Referendum information was sent to homes.   The school 
listed the school year, the amount to be gained through referendum and the projected tax impact.   That amount will 
build over years.  It’s not a single year, it incrementally grows.   The $5.4 million has $3 million added to it and then 
$2.9 million added.  So, when you look at the projected tax impact for $100,000 tax value, it will be roughly $263 
increase by the year 3 and that continues on indefinitely.    The expectation is that if the state begins to figure out 
their school funding and provides more per pupil funding, and there’s less of a need for these operational dollars, 
they will peel that back.   It still takes a school board action to do that.  Separately by 2030 their thought is they will 
have another referendum for another facility referendum.   In terms of how they determine the $11.4 million impact, 
there are various positions that have fallen behind market.  They specifically talked about paras from that extent, and 
they used to have really attractive starting salaries for teachers.   There are different levels based on years of service 
and certifications.   A lot of the teacher pay has fallen behind and they’re struggling with retention.   When they 
modeled out these increases, because they didn’t take a cpi increase the last few years, the intent is market 
adjustments for some roles plus a 5.9% increase for all positions.   For the following year the $3 million considers a 5% 
increase for all staff; and after that for the $2.98 million is 5% increase for all staff.   The CPI for the last two years was 
5.93% in aggregate so that’s their support for that.  He asked about the school resource officer and was that 
considered in Brooklyn, because there’s not coverage because right now, they’re leveraging our sheriff’s deputy or 
reaching out to Dane County when there is an occurrence.  There is nothing assumed in referendum for school 
resource officer for Brooklyn.   The meeting was sparsely attended.  The Town of Oregon had a rep, the Town of 
Rutland had a rep, Fitchburg and Village of Oregon had reps there.  As far as village board or trustees, it was him, 
Town of Oregon and Town of Rutland.      
 
School issues/sheriff’s department – Brusberg said it’s likely needed for someone within this board or two to have a 
discussion with the superintendent to share the amount of time our sheriff’s deputy spends at the district and see 
what they can do to help.  When we shifted to this type of coverage model, he doesn’t know that it was with the 
thought we’d be dedicating our Dane County deputies to be fairly dedicated over there versus just general across the 
village.  The school is a big asset for this community, and he doesn’t want to diminish that, but how do we work 
together.    Bruner said that’s the topic of the meeting with Dr. Bergstrom reached out to him to talk about.   They’ll 
talk about police coverage, when we have coverage.  It will be between her, Bruner, the principal, Green County rep 
and Dane County rep to get together and work out the details.   She’s trying to get all schedules together, and Deputy 
Grumke.   Brusberg said they’ve had pretty frequent occurrences lately.   Bruner said she reached out to him a month 
ago or longer, around October 3.   
Olson said they need to consider getting a resource officer.   It’s okay for us to be there, but to be down at the school 
all the time is hard on the rest of the village.   Brusberg said Grumke has been good with a few of the students.   There 
have had multiple incidents of a behavioral manner.   
 
2023 budget – Kuhlman said the budget can’t be approved until after the public hearing.   She has received 
information from General Code on a quote for changing ordinance companies from Municode, because they are 
changing their pricing.   
 
Bachim made a motion at 8:17 p.m. to adjourn.   Brennum seconded.   Motion carried.   
 
Linda Kuhlman, WCMC, CMTW 
Clerk-Treasurer     

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 





 


